S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm on                        Monday 9th December 2013 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1.  Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mrs D Gotts, Mrs T Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Mr Alan Gomm, Manager of the Local Development Framework Team at the Borough Council 

Apologies: Mr M Narborough, Ms D Scott, Mr B Clapham and Mr D Gerrard
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 12th November 2013:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Evans, seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None 
4. To receive questions from the public:  None. 

5. To discuss the Local Development Framework with Mr Alan Gomm from the Borough Council of Kings Lynn & West Norfolk.

Mr Price welcomed Mr Alan Gomm to the evenings meeting and explained that he had been invited to provide an update regarding the Local Development Framework.
Mr Gomm confirmed that the latest consultation period finished in October 2013, he said that whilst he had no particular information to provide, he stated that he would like to provide a recap of the position so far and what would be happening next.
Mr Gomm said that the process is quite complicated, however stated in 2011, the Issues and Options document was released, he explained that this was a draft of fairly broad ideas. He said that some of the ideas within it had come from the Core Strategy.
In July 2013, the Borough Council released its more defined Preferred Options. He confirmed that the consultation on this document has finished.
Mr Gomm stated that during the consultation, some 2,500 individual comments had been made. It was said that a single letter may have contained 10 separate comments.
Mr Gomm said that he would like to give members an appreciation of the types of representations which had been made regarding the two chapters of the plan.

(Knights Hill – 52 comments & land west of Hall Lane – 38 comments)

Mr Gomm informed members that the Borough Council had published its Sustainability Appraisal last week.

Mr Gomm noted that the document had omitted reference to South Wootton, however confirmed that this would be addressed.

Mr Price stated that comments regarding the document had to be received by the Borough Council by 12th January 2014 and asked if due to the omission, this date could be extended for South Wootton to make comment.

Mr Gomm confirmed that this was reasonable and said that South Wootton could have six weeks after publication.
Mr Gomm explained that the Sustainability Appraisal relates to the Preferred Options and it allows people to put forward their thoughts ready for the next version to be released. Mr Gomm said that the next version would be the Borough Councils final say before the document goes to examination in front of an Independent Inspector.

Mr Gomm spoke regarding the comments and issues raised during the latest consultation period. He spoke firstly regarding the land west of Hall Lane; he said that lots of elements had been raised with varying magnitude; he said that the following list was in no particular order:-
· Status of the village – where it sits within the area of Countryside

· Retention and identity of the character of the village

· A location of a new village should be found (idea raised at Core Strategy)
· Hall Lane site should be reduced to 225 homes (SWPC Comment)
· Infrastructure required to support the area
-Water

-Sewerage

-Schools

-Cycle ways

-Lighting

-Medical Facilities

-Community Facilities

-Leisure

-Shops       

Mr Gomm said that he had also listed a number of concerns:-
· Traffic (how the network will work between Hall Lane and Knights Hill as well as the wider Kings Lynn area). 
· Public Transport

· Flooding

· Natural Environment (the effects on various sites) 

· Too much development
Mr Gomm said that the Land Owner’s Agent had also made comment that there is not enough development at the site.
Mr Gomm commented that Natural England, Norfolk County Council and the Highways Department had all indicated that they were content to support the development at the land West of Hall Lane. It was said that the CPRE local branch had also indicated that it is appropriate to develop the site, however would not support development of the Knights Hill site.

Mr Gomm spoke regarding the Knights Hill site and said that the list of comments and issues raised were:-

· The impact on European wildlife sites

· Buffers should be placed around Reffley wood 

· Infrastructure

· Schools

· Medical Provision

· Knights Hill site should be reduced to 425 homes (SWPC Comment)
Mr Gomm stated that alternative sites had been promoted such as the Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty along Grimston Road.

Mr Gomm confirmed that two expressions of support for the development had been received from the land owners.

He said that English Heritage had raised concerns regarding the impacts on and off the site. He explained that additional work would need to be done to understand the issues.

Mr Gomm said that the Independent Inspector will want to know that the sites are real deliverable sites, and that all of the comments would need to be carefully read to understand the issues.
Mr Gomm said that he had identified a few points which would require checking. He explained that infrastructure providers would be contacted to see how they feel about the scale. He said that the impacts of traffic and the solutions would need to be understood.

Mr Gomm said that the Borough Council would need to meet with the Environment Agency regarding issues relating to flooding.
He said that the relationship with the South Wootton Neighbourbood Plan would need consideration, regarding the design and character of homes. The Borough Council will now work with the comments and representations made to ensure the viability of the plan.

Mr Price asked if the land owners and developers comments carried more weight than those made by the community. Mr Gomm said they did not.

Members thanked Mr Gomm for attending the meeting.

Mr Gomm confirmed that he would be willing to attend further meetings as necessary.

6.  To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:

No 13/01730/F 

14 Oak Avenue, South Wootton, Kings Lynn. 

Proposed extension and pitched roof to garage. 
Decision – Support the Application.

The Borough Council has APPROVED Planning Permission for the following Applications:

13/01426/F

9 Birkbeck Close, South Wootton.

Single storey dwelling extensions.

13/01228/F

41 The Birches, South Wootton.

Removal of conservatory, replacing with new forming first floor to existing bungalow plus alterations internally.

Members enquired regarding the recent Development Control Board meeting when application, Planning Ref No: 13/01269/F - Mandalay, Hall Lane, South Wootton was discussed. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that notification of the outcome had not yet been received.
Mrs Cornwell informed members that Notification of a New Property Address had been received for Nick’s Nook, 83A Nursery Lane, South Wootton.

7.  To discuss Highways issues:

Mrs Cornwell informed members that an email had been received from Mr Jim Milne, the Chairman of North Wootton Parish Council. Mrs Cornwell explained that North Wootton Parish Council had discussed whether to apply to NCC for a grant towards a Speed Awareness Monitor (SAM). She explained that a portable SAM would cost around £1800, with a grant of 50% from NCC, would make the net costs £900.

 

Mrs Cornwell explained that North Wootton Parish Council had enquired whether South Wootton Parish Council would be interested in sharing such a device, with each paying 50% of the net cost (£450). 
Mrs Cornwell explained that the SAM could be used with supervision in appropriate locations. She confirmed that the supervision would need to come from the Parish Councils.

 

Members generally felt unhappy to support the idea as the SAM would need supervision by Parish Councillors and there was no way to follow up on offenders. After discussion, it was felt that the matter should be discussed at the full Parish Council meeting tomorrow evening.
Mrs Cornwell reminded members that there is still opportunity to apply for grants under the Parish Partnerships scheme.
Finally, Mrs Cornwell informed members that a lady from Blackthorn Road had emailed her regarding the numbers of cars parking on the road side and the grass verge at Blackthorn Road.

The lady had asked if the Parish Council would be willing to support the idea of converting the green area to a Car Park.
Members stated that the Parish Council supports green areas and it was said that children are regularly seen playing on the area.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that after investigation, the Borough Council is in charge of the area of land.

Mr Price reminded members that on Thursday 12th December 2013 a meeting has been arranged with Mr Paul Belton from Januarys and Mr David Taylor from Zurich regarding the land at Knights Hill. He confirmed that the meeting would be held in the Village Hall at 7pm and all members are welcome to attend.

Mr Price spoke regarding the Local Development Framework Sustainability Appraisal. He said that the Parish Council would have the opportunity to provide a comment on the report. 

It was said that Mr James Alflatt had been approached regarding the matter and had confirmed that it is important that the Parish Council makes comment.

Mr Price stated that Mr Alflatt had indicated that the cost for Bidwell’s to provide a response would be no more than £750.

Members felt that Bidwell’s had been fair in the past and after discussion, Mr Evans proposed that Bidwell’s should produce a response on behalf of the Parish Council, at a cost of no more than £750, this was seconded by Mr Price, with all members in favour. 
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.

NEXT MEETING: Monday, 6th January 2014, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.

6th January 2014
   

    

          

              Chairman 

